Board of Directors Meeting

CMT/ABATE

American Legion Post 82

3402 Gallatin Pike

Inglewood, TN  

March 14, 2010
The meeting was called to order by Brooklyn Tom at 1:40pm. The meeting began late due to the building was closed.
Pledge to the Flag.
Jack read Psalms 15 from 2 versions of scripture and led us in a word of prayer.

Roll Call by Secretary, 29 present, 2 absent   (Steele Horse Riders – excused, Volunteer – not excused)

Ron, Upper Cumberland, MOTION: To approve the December 13, 2009 minutes. Jack seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the motion passed. 
Elections
Brooklyn Tom asked Keith if he would like to say anything before the vote was taken for the position of director. Keith stated that the charters had already made a decision on who they were going to vote for and did not need to say anything. Kevin handed out the ballots. Johann and Brenda counted the votes. The vote was Brooklyn Tom 13 and Keith 7. Brooklyn Tom was elected the director for two more years. 

A “yes” or “no” vote was taken for Corporate Secretary and Brenda was elected unanimously.
Charter Reports

Each charter gave a report on past and future events in their organization.
Director Statement

Brooklyn Tom thanked everyone for voting for him. He advised that whether you voted for him or not please come forward if you have a grievance and plead your case. He will be willing to listen and make any changes that would help the organization.
Assistant Director
Dean paid for expenses when the organization moved from Goodlettsville to Nashville. The total expenses were $966.04. This move saved the organization $9,600.00.

Scott’s MOTION: Dean should be reimbursed $966.04 for expenses incurred  


when the office moved to Nashville. Bob seconded the motion.


There was no discussion.


A vote was taken and the motion passed unanimously. 
Corporate Secretary
Brenda stated only four charters had turned in their charter information. If the information on the Website was not correct, please turn this information into Bob or her.  
Secretary
Betty stated the organization barely broke even in 2009. We had a net profit of $303.17. The current bank balance is $5,126. We are falling behind in funds and we must have our current members to renew their membership in order to meet our obligations. Hopefully the events like the “Swap Meet” and the “Southern Thunder Rally” will bring in some much needed revenue. Brooklyn Tom spoke up and stated if we do not receive enough revenue using the pledge system; we may have to make some changes. We have to make sure we have enough money coming in. The Charter pledges need to be 10% more than what they are currently giving. When he took over the organization we had a $17k lean and we do not want to get back in that position.  
Corporate Legislative
Scott asked everyone to stand. Then he said if they had contacted their Representative or Senator in the last 90 days they could be seated. There were a number of members that remained standing. He stated by the next BOD he wanted everyone to contact their Representative and Senator because it takes everyone involved in getting bills passed on Capital Hill. 
 The HB 2551 (Lemon Law) bill passed the House and the Senate. The Speakers of the House and Senate have signed the bill, and the bill is on the Governor’s desk for his signature. The bill should take effect by July 1st.  The HB2633 (Vertical Tag) bill still needs our help in getting passed. Please call elected officials and let them know you want this bill passed. The HB 2648 (Reciprocal) bill still has a hard fight ahead. Scott has a meeting schedule with Representative Tidwell next week about this bill. We need information on how much revenue this bill will generate for the State of Tennessee in tourist trade. Rhoda is trying to obtain information on what the impact of tourist dollars is from motorcycle riders in other states that have the “no helmet law.” If anyone can provide this type information, please send to Scott.  We need to let the politicians know how much money the state is loosing because this bill has not passed. 
Scott stated one of our good supporters, Tim Burchett, will be retiring as Senator. He will be running for Mayor of Knox County. On the other hand, Mae Beavers who had stated she would retire will now run for re-election. Due to recent bills such as House Bill 36 which would force children to wear a helmet on private property and House Bill 3079 which would authorize ATVs (all-terrain vehicles) to be registered and have a license plate so ATV’s could be ridden on designated approved roads is the reason we need to support elected officials that support us. Now is the time to help get your elected officials re-elected because of such proposed bills.  
Carol stated that Scott travels approximately 240 miles each way and he should receive some financial help. Even though he works for a family owned business and can take time off, he travels to Nashville several times during the legislative session and sometimes even has hotel expenses. The chocolate motorcycles, donuts, and coffee were other expenses that were incurred on lobby day. The regulations for a 501C4 organization is very strict, so maybe we should set up some type of legislative fund so he can be reimburse for some of his expenses. She also stated the Charters can pay for travel expenses for their members. 
Lisa asked Scott if children could still obtain a motorcycle license. Scott advised any young person age 14 or over can obtain a motorcycle license, as long as; the motorcycle does not exceed 125cc. If you take a motorcycle class, the applicant will have to take the written test but will not have to take the motorcycle drivers test. 

Scott acknowledged we are making a difference and he thanked everyone for being on Capitol Hill for Lobby Day. 

Membership

Joy stated that baby Eli was doing well and is 3 months old and she had pictures if anyone was interested in seeing them. 
The membership winner was Dickson Humphreys with 19 new members and a 22.6% increase. Second place was WOT with 15 new members and a 20.8% growth. The third place winner was a tie between SHR and Sumner with 3 new members each and a 12.5% growth.

 She challenged each charter to try to obtain as many new members as possible and to get their members with expiring memberships to re-new. She also stated, when possible, to set up a booth at each activity that the Charter has to try and sign up new members. 
Dean’s MOTION: As soon as a member’s membership expires to immediately stop sending them the newsletter. The motion was seconded by Donna. 
Discussion: We should give the member at least a 30 day grace period to renew their membership. 

Dean withdrew his motion.

Tony’s MOTION: To allow 30 days before the newspaper is stopped from being sent to the member that his/her membership has expired. After 30 days at midnight the members name will be deleted from the list to receive a newsletter.  Yog seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the motion passed unanimously. 
Joy asked Cecil to tell about the experience at the BETC (Bikers Empowerment Training Conference) in Memphis. He stated that a couple from Chicago was happy to learn that ABATE was focusing on other items beside the helmet bills. He stated we need to be careful of how we say something because the way we make a statement can affect how our organization is perceived.
For the lack of time, Joy will give us a Data Base up-date at our next BOD.

Beefy asked how he could get a new life time member card. Dean told him he would send him one. 

Brooklyn Tom stated that we need to adjust our way of thinking when we are at the Capital. Sport Bike riders are one of us. We need to get them to support us and we support them. 

Safety and Education
Batman did not have anything to report.

Pr/Communications
Carol stated the members on the Grant committee are Betty, Batman, Carol and Cecil. The amount of the grant should be $50k. Due to dealing with different departments and each department wanting different wording, Betty had to change the wording on the bill several times sequentially to obtain signatures to move the application forward. Some departments wanted very detailed explanations on how the money would be spent. Other departments wanted only a few words. The Road Sign Program motto is “10 Towns in 2010.” Sunday May 2, will be CMT/ABATE Motorcycle Awareness Day at the Sounds Baseball Stadium in Nashville. We will receive 100 free tickets. Please let Carol know if you are interested in tickets and additional tickets can be purchased for $8.00 per ticket. Donna will sing the National Anthem. On the concourse tables from different organizations will be exhibited. No one is allowed to sell anything. These booths are to inform the attendees about their organization. Free “Look Twice Safe A Life” t-shirts and key chains will be given away at the game. 

 We will again this year be purchasing white and blue litter bags to match the road signs. Each Charter will be given specific Tennessee Welcoming Center locations to delivery these bags. Yellow bumper stickers and yard signs will also be purchased with part of the grant money. Keith stated a lot of the Welcoming Centers are under construction and closed, and we need to verify which ones are open. Carol said she would confirm which ones are closed. 
Carol stated the ride from Jackson to Linden will be July 24. Each Chapter should get involved to make sure this ride is a success. Anyone interest in having a ride in their community should contact Cecil if they need any information or help.

Newspaper 
Donna stated the newspaper has been out and on time each month. Her address has changed and if you need to send any information for the newsletter, please send to 1396 Standing Stone Circle, Columbia, Tn. 37174. If anyone is having trouble receiving a hard copy of the newsletter please contact Betty; if you are having a problem receiving the newsletter by e-mail to please contact Donna. 
At Large/Sgt at Arms
Johann stated he had a wonderful time on legislative day.

NCOM
Brooklyn Tom said he would pass due to time restrictions.

MRF

Dean stated CMT/ABATE membership with MRF expires in May. To renew our membership would cost $100.   
Dean’s MOTION: To renew our membership with MRF. Batman seconded the motion. 

There was no discussion.

A vote was taken and the motion passed. 

Webmaster

Bob would like to have the location of each Charters meeting place and time. The CMT/ABATE website now has a blog site. 

Keith stated that one of Scott’s articles was published in Florida Full Throttle magazine.  Scott was not aware that his article had been published. 
Products
Kevin needs to have new t-shirts printed and was asking for any slogans/ideas to be printed on CMT/ABATE shirts. Bob said he liked “Freedom Fighters.” Kevin liked the slogan - “We are not just the helmet people.” Kevin asked if you have some good ideas for slogans to please send to him.
Kevin stated Carol, Betty, Batman and he would be attending the Spring Thaw Bike Show and Swap Meet on March 27 to be handing our flyers and trying to get more vendors for the April 17, Swap Meet.  
Parliamentarian
Keith stated we needed to take a vote on the approval for the BY-LAWS. Brooklyn Tom stated that we only needed to post to the Website. Other members agreed with Keith. 

Dean’s MOTION: To accept the CMT/ABATE BY-LAWS that was mailed out to each Charter in February and for those that did not receive a copy, a copy was on the table. Kevin seconded the motion.

There was no discussion.

A vote was taken and the motion was accepted unanimously.  
Keith also stated that he had asked Donna to marry him and she had accepted. They will be married on July 25. 

New Business
Mark Moore, Tennessee Valley Charter stated the previous actions of Steve are serious business. He went over various incidents as early as 2004 and gave an in-depth account on each one. 

Mark’s MOTION: Steve Lundwall’s membership should be terminated because of his past actions. Dean seconded the motion.
Discussion: Do we have grounds to terminate membership? If a charter does not address one of their members, then the board can act. We have 3 choices per the BY-LAWS. 

Brooklyn Tom stated a “yes” vote is to terminate Steve’s membership. A “no” vote is to allow him to remain a member. 

Johann and Kevin passed out the ballots. The votes were 10 “yes”, 6 “no”, 1 abstained, 1 turned in a blank ballot, and one ballot had a “?” on it.
Brooklyn Tom stated the Corporate Secretary would compose the letter advising Steve his membership has been terminated and the letter must go return receipt. The letter should state the Steve has 2 weeks from the date of the receipt to appeal. After some discussion, Brooklyn Tom changed and Steve will have 30 days to appeal. Everyone that wanted to be on the Appeal Board was given a ballot to write their name. The names drawn for the Appeal Board were Batman, Kevin, Mark Davis, Beefy, and Bullet. 
Tony, Harpeth River asked if it was appropriate to send out a letter asking for donations for the Defense Fund.
Discussion: No one should be able to send out mailings. The members are motorcyclists and we should try and help them. Should the members be afraid of what the media thinks? If we do not, this will go against the First Amendment Rights. The mailings will allow members to make a choice if they want to support or not. A suggestion was to send to each director in an e-mail rather than wasting postage. Another suggestion was to send to Brenda and she can distribute. This organization should be fighting for all motorcyclists in the entire state whether they are a member of CMT/ABATE or not.   

Kevin collected the ballots for a drawing to pay for the beginner riding course. Upper Cumberland Charter’s name was drawn. The recipient of the course should contact Betty for their money. 
Open Forum

Keith stated the charters are still receiving letters from the home office stating that they have not fulfilled the bank statement requirements, etc. when they have sent them in. Bob said in the past the home office was having computer problems, but he thinks he has corrected the issues. Carol stated to send your information to Dean, Betty, and Brooklyn Tom so that someone will receive the information. 

Kevin gave everyone an update on the Swap Meet. The rental for the building is $1,250 and the admission price will be $5.00. Some new vendors have signed up so we should have a good variety of vendors. A 32” TV will be raffled. When the meet is over we must clean up the building and he will need volunteers to help.  
Wendell made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Dean seconded the motion. The meeting was adjourned at 4:43.
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